
Head of National Police 

General Pol. H.M. Tito Karnavian


National Police Headquarters

Jl. Trunojoyo No.3, Kebayoran Baru


Jakarta Selatan 12110 Indonesia

Dear General,

I am writing to you on a very urgent matter.  As you may know, individuals assumed to be transgender women by the North Aceh Police Force were arbitrary arrested, humiliated and tortured on 27 January.  Although released without charge the next day, the individuals remain deeply traumatized, with some having lost their jobs and others being forced to flee due to concerns for their safety.   
North Aceh Police Forces raided five beauty salons, a common workplace for transgender women in Indonesia, in Aceh Province and arrested 12 people on 27 January 2018. The Chief of Police brought the 12 people to his office that night and at 11pm ordered them to squat-walk in a humiliating fashion to a nearby park. When one of the transgender women refused the order, the police chief fired a warning shot to scare her.

The police then subjected them to “punishments” by forcing them to roll on the ground in the park and cut their hair – apparently to make them “manlier”. Shouting at them and kicking their backs while giving instructions, the police also forced them to take off their clothes, leaving them half-naked. The Chief of North Aceh Police ordered the victims to shout “like a man” and slapped one of the victims on the face with a sandal. After humiliating them for two hours, in front of people who had gathered at the park, the police took the twelve back to the police station and forced them to sleep on the cold floor in their wet shorts without mattresses.

Before being released without charge on the afternoon of the 28 January, the police invited a Muslim cleric to give a sermon for the victims. The cleric told them that because of “the nature of a transgender person”, it is fine “to kill transgender or other LGBTI people” and that “they are more evil than a kafir (infidel)”. The police also made all 12 people sign a document, which they were not allowed to read, that was later confirmed as an “agreement not to act like “women” and not to complain about any police misconduct. Because of the public humiliation by officials that the 12 suffered, coupled with physical abuse and threats, and traumatic effect it has had on the victims, attacking their gender expression and identity, I believe that their ill-treatment amounted to torture.

An internal investigation by the Regional Aceh Police Force looking into misconduct by the Chief of North Aceh Police Force is currently underway. All victims remain deeply traumatized after the incident and some are no longer able to support their family after losing their jobs. Due to threats by neighbours and family, and one victim being kicked and had a stone thrown at her, some of the victims are now on the run to seek a safer place in Indonesia.

I urge you to take the following immediate steps to protect the life and human rights of these individuals:
· I call upon you to ensure that an independent, impartial and efficient investigation is carried out in addition to the internal one, that its report is made public and that perpetrators are brought to justice;

· I also urge you to provide full reparations to all victims, as well as effective protection to them and their family members from threats to their lives and safety, both from members of the local police and local people. 

· Lastly, I appeal to you to respect Indonesia's international human rights obligations and prevent, investigate and eliminate transphobia, gender based violence and criminalisation of individuals due to their gender expression, identity or sexual orientation.

Thank you for your prompt response to this horrible violation of these individuals’ human rights. 

Sincerely,

cc:
Ambassador Budi Bowoleksono, Embassy of the Republic of Indonesia, 2020 Massachusetts Ave. NW, Washington DC 20036

